Approved 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

February 3, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, February 3, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Steve Ober and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment
- None. 











2.0 Horizons Engineering Re: Pistol Range – Jen Stonecipher and Jon Warzocha were present.  Chair Livernois stated that the Board has received Horizon Engineering’s draft report and asked if there were any proposed solutions.  Ms. Stonecipher replied the “berm” at the pistol range tested positive for lead and the NH DES needs to be informed, then the Town can go from there. Chair Livernois asked if some of lead amounts are in the water, which could be leeching out.  Mr. Warzocha replied the issue would still need to be reported to DES and then they will coordinate possible solutions with the Town. Ms. Stonecipher noted the samples were taken from 6-18 inches and there were exceedences, which have gone past the 18 inches.  Mr. Warzocha explained the lead has been fragmented from bullet splashing and the mobility is driven by the acidity of the soil/rain. Mr. Warzocha stated there is a solid amount of particulate lead that has migrated.  Selectman Nickerson asked if the State would make the Town remove all of the lead. Ms. Stonecipher stated the State would give the Town options but it is to early on in the assessment phase to make a determination. Mr. Warzocha stated the Town could bury the lead, as an option.  Selectman Ober noted the pistol range site is an old landfill and asked if that could be some of the cause. Mr. Warzocha replied the old landfill could be causing a problem and asked if it was decommissioned.  TA Veloski stated he could not locate any decommission records. Mr. Warzocha offered to send a cover letter with their report to DES and noted that a response could take a couple of months.  Chair Livernois stated the BOS appreciates Horizon’s work. Mr. Warzocha noted he would look into possible grant funding.  Chair Livernois noted the Town is finalizing a budget for May Town Meeting and asked if they could provide a ballpark figure. Mr. Warzocha stated they could provide the Board with an estimate of what they think DES will propose. The Board thanked Mr. Warzocha and Ms. Stonecipher for all of their work.   













3.0 Don Bormes – Planning Board – Chair Livernois stated PB Chair Bormes has been invited to the Board’s meeting tonight, due to concerns raised by Selectman Ober regarding a meeting that took place with the Master Plan Committee on 1/3/10. Chair Livernois stated the BOS would like to discuss how things went. Selectman Ober noted that Mr. Bormes knows what his feeling were and felt the Energy Committee (EC) was treated badly.  Selectman Ober stated the EC was not given a chance to put on their presentation and was disgusted at the PB’s conduct.  Selectman Ober informed Mr. Bormes that he is done serving as the Selectman’s representative on the Planning Board.  Mr. Bormes explained that he runs one of the most diverse boards in Town and feels every person has the right to be heard and treated with respect but no one has to agree, which is basically what the meeting was.  Mr. Bormes noted the PB is trying to expedite the Master Plan and most of the meeting, have been conducted in that manner.  Mr. Bormes stated he is taking the blame but Selectman Ober has only attended ten out of the Board’s twenty-five meetings and if he had been present for more of them, he would of known. Mr. Bormes stated personal feelings should not be allowed to get in the way of good managerial practices.  Chair Livernois stated he wants to maintain good communication between boards and iron any problems and move forward.  Mr. Bormes informed the BOS that any problems were ironed out at the PB’s next meeting and this issue should have never been addressed at the Selectman’s table.  Mr. Bormes noted that he was going to ask Selectman Ober to step down from the PB. Selectman Nickerson stated there was contention at the meeting but the Energy Committee was being very political. Mr. Bormes noted everyone was heard and the PB wanted the political portions taken out, things cannot be mandated within the Town Master Plan.  Mr. Bormes stated he is not sorry and would do it again.  Chair Livernois stated he has listened to the tapes of that meeting and there were some heated discussions but there may be a way to improve the meetings. Chair Livernois noted he understands that meetings do not always go the way you want them to. After brief discussion, Chair Livernois made a motion that he be the PB’s Selectmen’s Rep. and Dave Nickerson be the Budget Committee’s Selectmen’s Rep. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    












4.0 Old Business 









  4.1
DPW – Contract Services – Director Thayer informed the Board he has received the three year contract but Town Counsel recommended the contract only be for one year because DRA will not approve.  TA Veloski provided the BOS with a copy of the contract.  Chair Livernois suggested the possibility of two 1-year renewals and Director Thayer replied he would discuss the matter with Bestway then get back to the BOS.  
  4.2
Transfer Station budget – Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the Transfer Station’s budget in the amount of $150,777 dollars and Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 




              4.3
Landfill - Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the Landfill’s budget in the amount of $9,615 dollars and Selectman Ober seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.









  4.4 RFP Town Garage – Director Thayer provided the Board with a copy of the RFP for the Town Garage.  Selectman Nickerson noted if the proposed cold storage is added to the back of the Town Garage, it would be a big savings. Director Thayer stated he likes the idea and could get quotes for both ideas, which will not cost extra.  Chair Livernois stated he does not want the RFP to make it look like the BOS has made a decision that this is what they want.  








  4.5
Ford F-150 – Director Thayer provided the BOS with quotes for a new pick-up and reaffirmed that it would be used for plowing parking lots, to make it easier.  

  4.6
Overhead door – maintenance contract - Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the Overhead Door Options contract in the amount of $528 dollars each, for the Life Safety Building and the Town Garage. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and   the motion passed unanimously.







  4.7 Fire Department budget – Fire Chief DeSilva provided the Board with a revised budget totaling $309,100 dollars. Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the Fire Department’s budget in the amount of $309,100 dollars and Selectman Ober seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.





   4.8 Emergency Management budget - Fire Chief DeSilva noted he has added back in the Emergency Management Deputy for grant writing or activation of the EOC, which is a quarterly $250 dollars stipend. Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the Emergency Management budget in the amount of $2,883 dollars and Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.


  4.9 22nd Annual National Fire & Emergency Services Seminar – Held in Washington, D.C. on April 27th to April 30th, with a cost of $700 dollars to the Town for the Fire Chief to attend. Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the payment of $700 dollars for the Fire Chief to attend the Seminar. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








   4.10 Elections budget - Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the Board’s recommended Election budget in the amount of $6,440 dollars and Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.








5.0 New Business – None. 
6.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – Chair Livernois made a motion to accept one hundred dollars in donation to the Sanbornton Food Pantry. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




7.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, January 27, 2010. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of January 27, 2010 with amendments.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.













     
8.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.










9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – See chart below. 




	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	08.048.000
	Sprague, Robert
	Veteran's Credit 
	Approved 

	12.066.000
	Poulin, William
	Veteran's Credit 
	Approved 

	10.124.001
	Fischer, Lawrence
	Abatement
	Approved 

	20.002.002
	Vandermast, Kenneth
	Timber Intent
	Approved 

	23.034.000
	Merriam, Stephen
	Timber Intent
	Approved 


TA Veloski noted that the NH DRA is reviewing the Town’s assessing contract. 










10.0 Correspondence





        



10.1 Letter from Litter Free NH Re: Community Litter clean-up day – Tabled.
10.2 Community Garden – Selectman Ober reported that the project has been approved by the Master Gardeners.







10.3 Public Hearing Re: Town Park Master Plan – To be held on 2/9/2010 at 7:00 p.m. at the Sanbornton Library.  






 

10.4 Letter from Robert Sprague Re: purchase of Town property – Interested in purchasing the abutting property from the Town. The BOS took under advisement. 

 

11.0 Town Administrator’s Report







11.1 Kate Miller and Robert Chiandella Re: Franchise Agreement – TA Veloski informed the Board the law firm will be brought on board to review the Town’s franchise agreement with Metrocast. The Board agreed this was a good idea.  



11.2 Jim Bouchard Re: road plans – Will be asked to meet with the BOS on 2/17/10.











11.3 Shute Hill Road – TA Veloski informed the Board that Hiltz construction is moving up to Shute Hill Road and porous pavement is still under discussion.  


 

12.0 Selectmen’s Reports
- None at this time.

















13.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 10, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 












13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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